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I. CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Saundra Solum at 6:00 p.m. by leading the Pledge of Allegiance.

Council Present:  Mayor Saundra Solum.  Council Members Karen Folstad, Trent Turner, Heather Edgington, and Michael Hagen.

Staff Present: Jana Elton, Administrator and John Sylling, Utilities Director.

Guests Present:  Rose Korabeck from the Caledonia Argus, Kaitlyn Longhauser from the Fillmore County Journal and resident Jerald Oakes.
II. ADOPT AGENDA

Administrator Elton requested the Council to add an additional item to New Business, Nels Gulbranson submitted invoices for the Commercial Rebate Program.  Council Member Edgington motioned to approve the agenda with the addition of Nels Gulbranson submitting invoices for the Commercial Rebate Program, seconded by Council Member Turner, all in favor, motion carried.
III. CONSENT AGENDA

Council Member Turner motioned to accept the Consent Agenda, seconded by Council Member Edgington, all in favor, motion carried.
IV. OPEN FORUM:  Each person wishing to speak will have two minutes for comments.
Jerald Oakes asked the Council to consider a handicap parking space in front of the Trinity Center at 2nd Avenue NW.  The Council asked Elton to look into options for that area to try and accommodate this request.

V. PUBLIC HEARING

Truth in Taxation.
Council Member Turner motioned to open the Public Hearing, seconded by Council Member Hagen.  The council discussed the proposed Property Tax Levy and Proposed Budget.  No questions were asked.

Council Member Turner motioned to close the Public Hearing, seconded by Council Member Hagen, all in favor, motion carried.

Council Member Turner motioned to approve Resolution 23-55 Approving the 2024 Levy, seconded by Council Member Folstad.
V. OLD BUSINESS
Western Son Invoices; Commercial rebates.
Elton informed the Council after the last information where they approved to pay for the commercial rebates, that she then learned after the meeting Commercial Rebate does not apply for the General Industrial lots and those lots are powered by MiEnergy, not the city.  Elton explained this rebate is intended to save the customer and the city money.

Council member Turner made a motion to rescind the payment being that they are not customers of Spring Grove for their electrical services, seconded by Council Member Edgington, all favor, motion carried.  Mayor Solum asked Elton to apologize to the Gulbranson for the error.

Smoking in city parks.
Elton relayed she did some investigating as to what other cities do.  Most of the research she found was larger cities where they had an actual Parks and Recreation office that enforces no smoking in parks.  Elton stated that in this scenario, she would be the one enforcing this.  Elton did speak with the City Attorney Greg Schieber and asked for his take on this subject, if he was aware of any pros or cons.  Scheiber agreed with Elton that her time is more useful in other areas than this.  Scheiber recommended possibly putting up a suggestion sign, recommending no smoking in parks and maybe people would adhere to the request but there would be no repercussions if someone were to be smoking.  Mayor Solum stated this is good information and that this can possibly be revisited again later if it continues to become a larger issue.

VI. NEW BUSINESS:
2024 Official Newspaper Bids.
Mayor Solum opened the bids submitted from Fillmore County Journal, the Caledonia Argus and the Driftless Journal.  

Rose Korabeck from the Caledonia Argus stated that the Driftless Journal would not be eligible because they do not have an office in Minnesota.  The Driftless Journal is $10.08 per column inch.  Fillmore County Journal is $7.00 per column inch.  The Caledonia Argus is $5.00 per column inch.  Residents would have to pay for the Caledonia Argus and the Fillmore County Journal is free to Spring Grove Residents.  Korbeck stated the annual subscription is $26.00 per year for the Caledonia Argus.  Council Member Folstad motioned to use the Caledonia Argus, seconded by Council Member Edgington, all in favor, motion carried. The Council discussed wanting the paper in the same County as Spring Grove and that we are near Caledonia, which is our County Seat. 
Safe Routes to School, Rebecca Charles, Economic Development Authority, EDA letter to MNDOT and grant information.
Council Member Folstad motioned to approve the letter of Support for the Safe Routes to School for the MNDOT grant, seconded by Council Member Turner, all in favor, motion carried.

$250,000 Remediation Grant, city expenses and payments received pertaining to Hardware Store fire 12-22-2021.
Elton updated the Council that the City is currently out $11,455,51 from the fire but the City has not received information regarding the fire truck repairs from the insurance company yet.  The last item the council needed to discuss was if they wish to hold back administrative fees from the $250,000.00 grant.  Solum advised Elton to investigate more information as to what other cities have done percentage wise for administrative fees and to table this until next month when we also have more information from the insurance company regarding the fire truck.
City Pickup Truck trades.
Utilities Director John Sylling updated the council that in prior years the city was in a trade-in program for free every year for city trucks.  Since COVID, those options were not able to get in inventory and now they are not doing these programs anymore.  Sylling recommended continuing to put money into the depreciation fund and pulling out of that when the next truck needs to be purchased.

EV Charger rates $.173/kwh.
Elton shared examples of what other cities are charging for the EV Charger rates.  The Council discussed how the machine is used to gain more information.  Council Member Turner motioned to approve the $.173kwh, seconded by Council Member Hagen, all in favor, motion carried.
Pay Request #3, 1st Street SW Reconstruction.
Council Member Turner motioned to approve Pay Request #3, 1st Street Reconstruction, seconded by Council Member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried.

THC (Tetrahydrocannabinol) application and fees.
Council Member Turner motioned to approve the application and fees for the TCH (Tetrahydrocannabinol) $225.00 for the application and $10.00 for the background check, seconded by Council member Hagen, all in favor, motion carried.

Water, sewer, electric rates increase for 2024 or 2025.  

Elton read three options for the city to discuss.  Options were from the City’s Financial Advisor, Mike Bubany.  
1. Starting with 2025, ELIMINATE the $40K transfer from both Water and Sewer to General Fund (don’t change 2024, because that budget is pretty much done).   This means you will need to levy that much more in 2025 and this will lead to a fairly large tax levy increase in 2025.   But part of that is due to the fact that the city actually REDUCED levy from 2023 to 2024.  By eliminating the transfers from Water and Sewer to the General Fund, we mitigate a good portion of our losses due to Northern Engraving.   In which case, a 5% increase in all rates for both sewer and water should work.
2. If you don’t want to stop those transfers, we’ll need much larger increases.   20% increase in Water for 2024 (plus annual increases thereafter for inflation), and 15% in Sewer for 2024 (plus inflationary increases thereafter).

3. Electrical rates Mike would advise a 3% increase in all rates for 2024.
Council Member Turner motioned to go with option #2 and option #3, seconded by Council Member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried.  Increases will be 20% increase for water,15% increase for sewer and 3% increase for electric for 2024.
City rental home, 194 Main Street W plans. 
Council Member Edgington initially motioned to raise the rent to $700.00 a month and then amended her motion to $600.00 a month effective February 1, 2024, seconded by Council Member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried. 
The Chamber of Commerce requests permission to close Maple Drive May-September for Music and Market, from the corner adjacent to Main Street to the driveway of the Manor, SpringStone LLC, 129 Maple Drive.  Second ask is to waive fees for the Gazebo and Log Cabin for Music and Market.

Council Member Turner motioned to close Maple Drive May-September for Music and market, from the corner adjacent to Main Street to the driveway of the Manor, SpringStone LLC, 129 Maple Drive and waive fees for the Gazebo and Log Cabin, seconded by Council Member Hagen, all in favor, motion carried.

Zoning Permits.
Elton added that two on the spreadsheet were from the prior month that inadvertently were not on the last council meeting.  No further questions from Council.

Recommendation to Hire Swim Center Co-Managers Amelia Solum and Kelsey Bratland for 2024 Season.
Council Member Folstad motioned to approve Co-Managers Amelia Solum and Kelsey Bratland for 2024 Swim Center Season, seconded by Council Member Edgington, all in favor, motion carried.
Nels Gulbranson, Invoices for Commercial Rebate

The Council discussed invoices and had a hard time differentiating what was for the living quarters and what was for the business. The Council recommended Elton have the electrician separate out so the council will have an exact figure to vote on.
VII. ORDINANCES/POLICIES
Commercial Rebate Policy, CIP PU-7-05; amendments.
The Council recommended Elton to look over this policy and reword any areas that may need better definitions as it was confusing for the council this past month. The Council gave some suggestions. Elton will look over it and bring to council again next month.
Chapter 310 Regulating the Sale of Tetrahydrocannabinol Products in the city of Spring Grove; amendment.
Elton stated a change she is recommending in our current policy stating that the permit owner must display legal age signs that will be provided by the City.  Elton recommended removing that statement.  They still need to display the signs, but the city doesn’t necessarily need to provide them.

Council Member Turner motioned to approve Changes in Chapter 310, the permit holder can purchase their own signs to display, seconded by Council Member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried.
VIII. MAYOR/COUNCIL:  Items brought up by mayor, council, or attorney for discussion only. No action will be taken at this meeting on these topics. 
Next Regular Meeting will be held January 16, 2023, at 6:00 p.m. 
Mayor Solum reminded the Council that there is a joint EDA/Council meeting on January 30th at 6:00 p.m.
IX. MEETING REPORTS:  A synopsis of any board meetings, committee assignments or other events attended by any council member since the last council meeting.
1) EDA  -  No meeting.
2) Parks – No meeting.
3) Planning and Zoning – Mayor Solum updated that the Planning and Zoning is still working on ordinance review updates for the Comprehensive plan and discussed with Carol Lynch her remodel plans.
4) Library – Council Member Folstad updated that they discussed their volunteer program and who they will handle that.  Board Members Jan Solie and Laurie Moen will be done at the end of 2023.  They have one person who is interested in the board, and they are looking for one more before the next meeting.  Jan Solie organized with Truman Omodt a wood carving display in the glass case at the library over the holidays.  The book sales continue in the hallway and Jana Halverson applied for a Lego wall in the kid’s area.  
X. ADJOURNMENT
Council Member Turner motioned to adjourn at 7:30 p.m., seconded by Council Member Edgington, all in favor, motion carried.

Respectively Submitted and

Approved on January 16, 2023

Attest: ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​_______________________ ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​









Jana Elton, City Clerk/Administrator
